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Director’s Report for Health Commission Meeting of 

September 7, 2021 
 

A current overview of issues affecting the state of public health in San Francisco 

https://www.sfdph.org/dph/comupg/aboutdph/insideDept/dirRpts/default.asp 

 

Today, there are over 47,300 San Francisco residents with confirmed cases of COVID-19. And, 

sadly, a total of 587 San Franciscans have died. The San Francisco Department of Public Health 

(DPH) sends our condolences to their loved ones.  

 

DPH releases 2020 HIV Epidemiological Report 

On August 30, DPH released the 2020 HIV Epidemiology Annual Report that outlines the continued 

progress towards San Francisco’s goal of zero HIV infections and HIV-related deaths, while also 

highlighting the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on HIV care and prevention and the disparities 

in care among Black/African Americans and people experiencing homelessness.   

  

Evidence from the report points to a continuing decline in new HIV diagnoses, but also a reduction 

in the number of HIV screening tests and viral load tests that were conducted. The declines in HIV 

care among people living with HIV (PLWH), particularly among persons experiencing 

homelessness, is of concern.   

 

“The data from this annual report shows us that there was a high level of rapid engagement in care 

and viral suppression among those with HIV maintained in the first year of the COVID-19 

pandemic,” said Director of Health, Dr. Grant Colfax. “However, we also see a concerning decline 

in the number of HIV screening tests that were conducted during the pandemic.  This means that 

some San Franciscans may have had a delay in finding out their HIV status or may not yet be aware 

that they are living with HIV.” 

 

New HIV diagnoses continued to decline by 22 percent, from 168 diagnoses in 2019 to 131 

diagnoses in 2020 – compared to an 18 percent decline from 2018 to 2019. However, there was also 

a comparable 18 percent decline in the average monthly HIV screening tests at select medical sites 

in 2020.  

  

While the linkage to care for new HIV diagnoses remained high at 92 percent, the receipt of care 

(76%) and viral suppression (70%) were lower than in 2019 (81% and 75% respectively). Disparities 

in care outcomes remained, especially among vulnerable populations. For example, viral suppression 

among people experiencing homelessness dropped from 39% in 2019 to 20% in 2020. Additionally, 

viral suppression was lower among women, trans women, Black/African Americans, and persons 

who inject drugs.   

  

To increase access to HIV testing, SFDPH has resumed low-barrier access to testing at drop-in 

https://www.sfdph.org/dph/comupg/aboutdph/insideDept/dirRpts/default.asp
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clinics and community sites, and has launched a home testing program, Take Me Home, through 

which San Franciscans can access free, home-based HIV and sexually transmitted infection (STI) 

testing. SFDPH is also partnering with community organizations to establish mobile health access 

points where people can receive prevention, testing and treatment for HIV, STIs, Hepatitis C, 

overdose prevention, and linkage to substance use and mental health services. SFDPH’s efforts to 

increase testing and access to treatment will continue so as to ensure timely diagnosis, linkage to 

care, and viral suppression.       

  

“Our homeless and unhoused population was disproportionally affected by the structural effects of 

COVID-19 and our data shows that their HIV-related health care suffered as well,” said Dr. Colfax. 

“We will continue to monitor the impact of COVID-19 on delayed diagnosis and care outcomes in 

San Francisco using surveillance data in coming reports.”  

  

For more information about the 2020 HIV Epidemiology Annual Report, read the full version here.  

 

 

Bay Area Health Officers Reaffirm Support for Full In-Person School 

On August 26, the Association of Bay Area Health Officers—including San Francisco’s Dr. Susan 

Philip—released the following joint statement reaffirming their support for full-time in-person 

schooling for students: “As Bay Area Health Officials, we are excited that more than a million 

Kindergarten-12th grade students are returning to school for in-person learning this fall across the 

wider San Francisco Bay Area. In the counties of Alameda, Contra Costa, Marin, Monterey, Napa, 

San Benito, San Francisco, San Mateo, Santa Clara, Santa Cruz, Solano, Sonoma, and the City of 

Berkeley, many children are back in the classroom for the first time since early 2020. 
 
This summer’s surge in COVID-19 cases and hospitalization due to the spread of the Delta variant is 

causing people to feel cautious about the return to school. We know that when rates of COVID are 

high in our communities, cases will appear at schools, just as they do in other settings. However, 

with effective protocols in place – including universal indoor masking, vaccinations of eligible 

persons, testing, good hand hygiene, staying home when sick and proper ventilation – the data shows 

that these multiple layers of defense can stop the spread of COVID in school settings. 
 
In considering the many benefits to children, Bay Area Health Officials reaffirm the joint Bay Area 

Health Officials’ statement from June, endorse the recent statement from Bay Area County 

Superintendents of Schools, and continue to firmly support a safe return to the classroom. 
 
The lack of in-person learning during the COVID-19 pandemic not only disrupted education, but it 

also weakened social supports and harmed the mental health of students. The risks and benefits of 

returning to in-person learning are clearer now than any other time during this pandemic – we must 

all continue to do everything possible to keep kids safely attending their schools. 
 

https://takemehome.org/
https://www.sfdph.org/dph/comupg/oprograms/HIVepiSec/HIVepiSecReports.asp
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While children can get COVID-19, severe disease among kids is uncommon and deaths are 

exceedingly rare. Transmission can happen in any setting, including in schools, but children are 

often exposed to COVID-19 at home or in social settings where safety practices vary. Cases 

identified by school testing programs may often be unrelated classroom exposure. 
 
In San Francisco, we are seeing cases of COVID-19 among children however the percentage of 

pediatric cases has been consistent over time including this most recent surge. For the previous 

school year (2020-2021), there were seven cases of COVID transmission in all schools in 

San Francisco with in-person learning among 48,000 students and teachers, including the San 

Francisco Unified School District. All other cases reported at schools were related to community 

transmission outside of school. This was even during the height of our winter surge. Moreover, there 

have been no verified outbreaks in San Francisco camps and learning hubs this summer. 
 
San Francisco has one of the highest vaccination rates in the nation with 79% of our eligible 

population fully vaccinated. Impressively, 99% of our 12 to 17-year-olds have received at least one 

dose of the vaccine. Middle and high schools will be safer because of the high vaccination rates 

among teens in San Francisco. 
 
The State’s K-12 Schools Guidance for the 2021-22 School Year is practical guidance that 

emphasizes universal application of the most important safety measures while also offering 

flexibility for different approaches to meet the needs and capacities of a broad range of schools and 

districts seeking to safely keep children in classrooms. 
 
School leaders have worked hard to implement this Guidance and are ready to welcome students 

back. Health Officials continue to monitor the data closely and we will work across the region and 

the state to adapt when needed.” 
 

 

COVID vaccine event in the tenderloin serving Latino families to support a safe return to 

school 

On August 20, Director of Health Dr. Grant Colfax announced that a drop-in vaccine event would be 

held on Saturday, August 21 from noon to 3:00 p.m. at 246 Eddy Street in partnership with, UCSF, 

University of San Francisco School of Nursing and Health Professions, SFUSD and community 

service providers. Both Pfizer and Johnson & Johnson were available, administered free of charge 

by bilingual (Spanish/English) staff, and appointments for second doses were scheduled on site.  

  

The event offered educational information about the benefits of vaccination for all family members 

12 and older, as well as in preparation for pediatric vaccination of children 2-11, anticipated in late 

fall or winter. Parents and their children who have been trained as “vaccine ambassadors” and 

already having been vaccinated themselves, shared their experience and knowledge with attendees, 

and were available on site to welcome families and answer questions in Spanish, with support from 

https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/Pages/COVID-19/K-12-Guidance-2021-22-School-Year.aspx
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health care workers. Participants received gift cards, as did all attendees who got vaccinated. This 

model is a pilot project which, if successful, will be replicated in other languages and 

neighborhoods, to reach additional monolingual and bilingual families.  

   

 

San Francisco offers third dose of Pfizer or Moderna vaccines to immunocompromised people 

On August 18, DPH began offering a third dose of the Pfizer-BioNTech or Moderna COVID-19 

mRNA vaccines to individuals who meet specific criteria for immunocompromised health 

conditions, such as active cancer treatment, organ transplant, advanced HIV infection, and others.   

 

DPH’s new health advisory aligns with recent guidance from the U.S. Centers for Disease Control 

and Prevention (CDC) and the California Department of Public Health (CDPH) and is a response to 

vaccine trials showing that many people with moderate to severe immunosuppression would benefit 

from a third dose of the mRNA vaccine series to increase their protection against COVID-19.   

Patients should first consult with their health care provider about their medical condition and 

whether getting an additional dose is appropriate and safe for them. Eligible individuals should first 

seek out third doses through their health care providers, if they have one. Doses will also be 

available through DPH-affiliated sites and the San Francisco Health Network. When presenting at a 

DPH or affiliated site an individual must self-attest to having one of the following, specific 

conditions:  
• Receiving active cancer treatment for tumors or cancers of the blood  
• Received an organ transplant and am taking medicine to suppress my immune system  
• Received a stem cell transplant within the last 2 years or am taking medicine to suppress the 

immune system    
• Moderate or severe primary immunodeficiency (e.g., DiGeorge syndrome, Wiskott-Aldrich 

syndrome)  
• Advanced or untreated HIV infection  
• Active treatment with high-dose corticosteroids or other drugs that suppress my immune 

response   
 

People who are immunocompromised have a reduced ability to fight infections and are vulnerable to 

COVID-19. The U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has determined that the administration 

of a third dose may increase protection from the virus for individuals with these health 

conditions.  Because the vaccine is not 100% effective, persons with immune compromise, including 

those who receive a 3rd dose, should continue to take additional precautions to prevent COVID 

infection, including wearing a well-fitted facemask, maintaining social distancing, and avoiding 

crowds and poorly ventilated indoor spaces whenever possible. Their close contacts should be 

strongly encouraged to be vaccinated against COVID-19. 
 

Based on CDC estimates that approximately 3% of the population meets the criteria, DPH expects 

the number of individuals eligible for a third dose to be relatively small.   
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San Francisco’s protocol remains the same in accommodating special requests from individuals who 

have received the Janssen (Johnson & Johnson; J&J) viral vector COVID-19 vaccine and who have 

consulted with a healthcare provider and wish to receive a supplemental dose with an mRNA vaccine 

(Pfizer or Moderna). Supplemental doses are being provided through Zuckerberg San Francisco 

General Hospital and other SFDPH-operated vaccination sites to San Francisco residents and to people 

who can prove they were vaccinated with the J&J vaccine in San Francisco.   
 

Immunocompromised individuals can make an appointment or find a nearby vaccination site at 

sf.gov/get-vaccinated. To stop the spread of COVID-19 and protect individuals who are 

immunocompromised, DPH is strongly encouraging everyone who is eligible to get vaccinated, to 

do so now.   
 

San Francisco’s Health Advisory for a third dose of mRNA vaccine for immunocompromised can be 

found here: https://sf.gov/getvaccinated. 

 

 

San Francisco to open high volume testing site in response to rise in COVID-19 cases 

On August 16, Mayor London N. Breed and DPH announced the opening of a high-volume testing 

site for COVID-19 at 7th and Brannan Streets in the South of Market neighborhood. The site will 

support the City’s demand for testing as an important tool to slow the spread of the virus and support 

a timely return to work and school for individuals exposed to COVID-19.   

  

The site opened on August 18 with the capacity to administer 500 tests per day from 9 a.m. to 6 

p.m., seven days a week by appointment only. Drive-thru and walk-up services are available, and 

test results will be ready within 24 to 48 hours. The operation will start with two teams and grow 

to five by the end of August, allowing for as-needed, additional demand for testing.  

   

DPH is reserving appointments slots for disaster service workers who have been exposed to the virus 

as close contacts and for individuals involved in potential outbreaks of three or more individuals 

from separate households. The general public may make appointments but are strongly encouraged 

to first seek tests from their health care provider if they have one or purchase rapid home-testing kits 

that have become widely available.  

  

DPH also launched the COVID Resource Center to offer isolation and quarantine support for those 

who test positive for COVID-19 or are in close contact, including temporary housing, food delivery, 

cleaning supplies, and financial assistance for those who need it. The service can be reached at 628-

217-6101.  

  

Additionally, DPH issues a health order requiring large healthcare facilities in the City to provide 

testing for patients, specifically those entities with acute care hospitals and associated clinics, 

offices, or urgent care centers, and medical practices with at least 100 licensed healthcare providers. 

https://sf.gov/getvaccinated
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The order is designed to ensure that private health providers contribute fully to the City’s COVID-19 

testing infrastructure.  

    

The testing site brings the City’s current capacity to approximately 5,000 tests per day, provided 

by the San Francisco Health Network (SFHN) and other community and DPH-affiliated sites for 

individuals who are uninsured or who otherwise lack access to care. Of all analyzed tests in the City 

for San Francisco residents, DPH is currently administering 29%, though the SFHN is the primary 

provider for less than 10% of the population in San Francisco. The City’s testing volume between 

CityTest, Community sites and SFHN sites is 5 to 10 times what each of the private health systems 

is doing daily. 

  

The SoMa testing site is a partnership between DPH and Color Health, which is providing testing 

services, and Carbon Health, which is providing staffing.  

  

San Francisco follows the recently updated CDC guidance which recommends people who are fully 

vaccinated get tested three to five days after a potential exposure even if they have no symptoms. 

People who are not fully vaccinated should be tested immediately after being identified, and, if 

negative, be tested again in 5 to 7 days after their last exposure or immediately if symptoms develop 

during quarantine.   

  

To make an appointment at the SoMa testing site, or to find other testing sites that are free of charge, 

no insurance required, visit sf.gov/gettested. Individuals with a health care provider 

should schedule a test with them.  

  

Individuals testing positive for COVID-19 or who are identified as a close contact to someone who 

has tested positive, will receive a link to the CalConnect Virtual Assistant (called the "VA"); we 

request that all San Franciscans who receive this link complete it. For information on what to do 

after a positive COVID test or exposure to the virus, go to: sfdph.org/dph/COVID-19/Isolation-and-

Quarantine.asp. 

 

 

DPH’s Veronica Shepard awarded the CBS Jefferson Award 

Veronica Shepard, the Population Health Director of the Office of Anti Racism and Equity has been 

awarded the Jefferson Award in the Bay Area for her work with the San Francisco African American 

Faith Based Coalition (SFAAFBC). During the pandemic, the SFAAFBC delivers food to over 800 

families in San Francisco each week.  Veronica, the SFAAFBC, and many partners also organized a 

Feeding the 5,000 Christmas holiday event last year, giving away turkey and other food to 5,000 

households. They plan to repeat the project with their community partners this winter. 

 

 

DPH’s Seth Pardo featured in APA’s Monitor in Psychology 

Gender Health SF is a program of DPH’s Behavioral Health Services whose mission is to increase 

https://www.sfdph.org/dph/COVID-19/Isolation-and-Quarantine.asp
https://www.sfdph.org/dph/COVID-19/Isolation-and-Quarantine.asp
https://www.sfdph.org/dph/COVID-19/Isolation-and-Quarantine.asp


 

San Francisco Department of Public Health 
Grant Colfax, MD 
Director of Health 

 
 
 

City and County of San Francisco 
   London N. Breed 

      Mayor 
 

7 
 

access to quality gender-affirming health care for underserved transgender and non-binary people in 

San Francisco, regardless of immigration status and/or level of income. The program’s lead program 

evaluator, Seth Pardo, PhD, featured in a recent American Psychological Association’s Monitor in 

Psychology article highlighting how real-world data is used in health systems and program 

interventions.  

 

“A signature program is Gender Health SF, which promotes access to medical care for uninsured 

and underinsured transgender people, including undocumented immigrants. Thanks to the team’s 

data-driven approach, the program now provides evidence-based wraparound services for those 

considering gender-affirming surgery. A central feature is a cadre of peer supporters who walk 

patients through every step of the process, connecting them with medical and mental health 

professionals and resources and providing emotional support,” explained Pardo. 

 

The team’s analysis and curation of real-world program data—which are showing large 

improvements in patients’ physical health, mental health, and functioning—made it possible to 

expand and ultimately gain full insurance reimbursement for the program, Pardo said. Yet its true 

benefits can’t be captured in numbers, he said. 

 

“We hear people in these communities say, ‘This program saved my life,’” he said. “We know that 

suicide rates are really high in this community, and we have had very few in our population.” 

 

Kudos to Dr. Seth Pardo and Gender Health SF for championing DPH’s commitment to using data 

and evaluation efforts to deliver life-saving trans care services to our most vulnerable trans and 

nonbinary communities in San Francisco.  

 

 

DPH’s new Director of Communications – Alison Hawkes 

In mid-August, following a full recruitment and hiring process, DPH selected Alison Hawkes to be 

the Department’s new Director of Communications. Alison has been a part of the DPH 

Communications team since April 2021, previously working closely with the Behavioral Health 

Team. She comes to DPH with two decades of experience in journalism. Immediately prior to 

joining DPH, Alison was the Lead Public Affairs Specialist at NASA’s Ames Research Center. 

Congratulations, Alison, on your new role! 

 

 

SFDPH in the News 

https://news.google.com/search?q=san%20francisco%20department%20of%20public%20health%20when%3A14d&hl=en-US&gl=US&ceid=US%3Aen

